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August 28, 2024

Commissioners Augerot, Malone and Wyse
County Administrator McEneny
Benton County Staff

Dear Commissioners, Administrator McEneny and Staff,

Republic Services is pleased to submit this updated version of the Coffin Butte Landfill Annual Report for 
2023. It contains operating, environmental compliance and sustainability updates and information for 
your review. Per our discussion at the Board of Commissioner’s meeting on Tuesday, August 6, you’ll find 
additional information regarding odor complaints and methane mitigation, among other topics. 
Commissioners also requested that we include information about our odor reporting portal in this 
document. That was included in the original version but has been highlighted on page 11.

This report also includes airspace and landfill capacity forecasting, as well as highlights from our 
forthcoming expansion request. 

We welcome your feedback and look forward to continuing our strong partnership in the years to come.
 
Please feel free to contact me or Environmental Manager Ian Macnab for more information. 

Best Regards,
Bret Davis
General Manager

Letter from Management



Republic Services is pleased to submit its amended annual report, summarizing our annual operations for the 
2023 calendar year at Coffin Butte Landfill and the Pacific Region Compost facility.

As always, we are ready to answer questions from, and engage with, the community.

In our 2022 annual report, we estimated that Coffin Butte Landfill had 14.6 years of total capacity (life) 
remaining. In this report, we projected that at the end of 2023, the Landfill had 13.4 years of airspace 
remaining. 

Our current estimates, based on airspace used since the beginning of this calendar year, is that Coffin Butte 
Landfill has 12.9 years of life remaining. As you know, unforeseen events, including natural or manmade 
disasters, can have a direct impact on airspace.

All estimates assume eventual use of the airspace in the Quarry, which is still being excavated. As of June 2024, 
there are only eight months of disposal life remaining in the fully constructed and permitted portion of the 
Landfill.

This report is being presented to you as we prepare responses to the County’s feedback on our conditional use 
proposal (CUP) request for the Landfill. This request comes three years after our original proposal. In the 
interim, it has been substantially revised, based on considerable community and stakeholder feedback and 
engagement. 

Our 2024 expansion proposal would add approximately six years of additional life to Coffin Butte. By contrast, 
our previous application sought an expansion that would have yielded 12 years. We believe the proposal also 
reflects additional input received during the Benton County Talks Trash Process, while ensuring a sustainable 
and cost-effective path for providing safe and reliable waste disposal for Benton County and its residents. 

Further details  can be found on page 2 of this annual report.

Executive Summary



Our Promise

Sustainability in Action

Our Vision

Partnering with customers to 
create a more sustainable world

Table of Contents

• Landfill Capacity                                                                                                            1

• 2024 CUP application                                                                                                         2
 
• Landfill Infrastructure and Enhancements                                                                        3-4

• NEW: Methane and the EPA                                                                                 5-7
• Managing PFAS in Leachate                                                                                      8

• Environmental Impact and Monitoring Report                                                               9-11
• Groundwater Monitoring                                                                                          9
• Leachate Management                                                                                            10
• Air Quality                                                                                                             10-11
• OSHA Inspections                                                                                                      11

• NEW: Odor Complaints and Mitigation                                                                        12-13

• Summary of Landfill Users by County of Origin                                                                  14

• Status of Landfill Environmental Trust Fund and Insurance                                             15

• Summary of Landfill Environmental and Regulatory Permits                                           16

• Summary of Customer Complaints                                                                                       17

• Summary of Pacific Region Compost (PRC) Activity                                                           18

• Summary of Pacific Region Compost Odor Notices                                                            19

• Appendix A                                                                                                                   20-31

• Appendix B                                                                                                                   32-33

• Appendix C                                                                                                                   34-36

• Appendix D                                                                                                                   37-39

• Arsenic Memo                                                                                                                 40



Landfill Capacity

Coffin Butte Landfill has permitted airspace of 39,006,573 cubic yards (including what has already been consumed 
by waste disposal). During 2023 the landfill accepted 1,032,214 tons of solid waste. Based on historical aerial fly-
over data, the average effective density of the in-place waste at the Coffin Butte Landfill is 0.98 tons/cy (1,965 
lbs/cy – 2023 Operational Density).*  Therefore, an estimated 1,051,134 cubic yards of airspace was used for the 
year. A total of 24,013,893 cubic yards has been consumed as of December 31, 2023, leaving a remaining capacity 
of 14,992,680 cubic yards of permitted air space.

What does that mean in terms of remaining life at Coffin Butte? At the end of 2023, we projected the Landfill had 
13.4 years of life remaining. As of today (June 2024), we project about 12.9 years of life remaining – 95 percent of 
which is in the Quarry and is still being excavated.

As noted in the executive summary of this report, we are proposing an expansion that would add six years of life to 
Coffin Butte. When the proposed expansion airspace is combined with the not-yet-accessible airspace in the 
Quarry, the total estimated life at Coffin Butte is anticipated to be about 18.5 years.

We are actively depositing waste in a cell on the northern side of the Landfill, known as Cell 5E. We estimate that 
that cell will be completely full by February 2025. As you are aware, we have been working aggressively to 
construct a new cell in the eastern corner of the Quarry to ensure that the county’s waste disposal needs can be 
met without service disruptions. That new cell, called 6A, will begin accepting waste in early 2025, based on 
current estimates, and we anticipate it will be full by September 2026.

*Effective density incorporates the effects of daily and intermediate soil cover usage. It is calculated by measuring the amount of airspace occupied between 
successive aerial flyovers using photogrammetric maps and dividing that volume into the number of tons of waste received at the gate.



2024 Expansion Request

Coffin Butte Landfill has started the process for requesting a Conditional Use Permit (CUP). Its purpose is 
to expand the waste disposal area of the landfill on to an existing parcel of property, south of Coffin Butte 
Road.

This request is considerably different than the 2021 expansion proposal and is the result of more than 
two years of listening, dialogue and collaboration among key stakeholders, including community leaders, 
landfill neighbors, NGOs, local governments, state leaders and Benton County Staff.

Our CUP request proposes adding six years of life to Coffin Butte Landfill – about half of what we 
requested in 2021. As noted previously in this report, there is currently about eight months of airspace 
remaining in the cell currently being used for waste disposal. 

An approved CUP would ensure continuity of disposal services while the county works to develop a Solid 
Materials Management Plan. We are requesting this CUP now because industry best practice is to start 
working on an expansion project when there is 10-12 years of life remaining at a site. This is a prudent 
timeframe given that it takes an average of three years or longer to complete the local land use process. 
After the land use process is complete, it could take an additional three years or longer to obtain the 
permits required from various state agencies and then to initiate and complete construction of the 
disposal cells.

While we remain eager to participate in a sold materials management plan that will help meet Benton 
County’s sustainability and recovery goals, we need to begin permitting and constructing new disposal 
cells now to ensure continuous, safe, reliable and affordable disposal of the county’s waste.

Expansion Proposal Highlights

A 50 percent smaller expansion than the 2021 proposal 
(6 years versus 12)

Improves Coffin Butte Road and adds bike lanes

Increased transparency, communication and 
community responsiveness

Improved vegetative screening along major 
travel corridors

Containment of the landfill’s working face and 
disposal area to the Landfill Site (LS) zone
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Landfill Infrastructure Enhancements

We continually invest in Coffin Butte’s infrastructure to ensure we are providing best-in-class service and 
environmental stewardship to the County. The following pages summarize work completed through 2023. 

Gas Collection System

Coffin Butte Landfill’s gas infrastructure is best-in-class. Since 2019 we have invested $9.4 million in the gas control 
and collection system, installing 57 vertical wells and 22,700 feet of horizontal gas collection piping.

Further investments are scheduled for this year, including installation of an additional 18 horizontal wells and 14 
vertical wells, at an estimated cost of $1.2 million.

Coffin Butte’s gas collection infrastructure is 3x the industry standard and is critical to controlling emissions, as 
required by the EPA. Coffin Butte already meets or exceeds the tightened requirements that were set forth under 
the U.S. Methane Emissions Reduction Plan.

For example, since 1995, Coffin Butte has captured methane gas to generate electricity for 4,000 area homes, via a 
partnership with PNGC Power. In addition, we operate the Pacific Region Compost facility, which processed more 
than 124,000 tons of organic material in 2023 from Benton and surrounding counties.

124K
tons of organics 
processed annually 
at the PRC

3x
industry standard for gas 
collection wells

$9.4M
invested in landfill gas 
collection system since 
2019

By the numbers
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Infrastructure (continued)

Cell Construction

In 2023, we completed construction on Cell 5E, which is located on the northern edge of the landfill, as noted in 
the aerial photo below. We are currently depositing waste in this 3.5-acre cell and expect it to be full by early 
2025.

Given the limited remaining airspace remaining in Cell 5E, we are working aggressively to construct Cell 6A in the 
Quarry. We anticipate spending $9 million this year to construct the liner system for this next phase of the landfill to 
ensure it will be ready for waste disposal next spring. The cell is approximately 10.5 acres, and, based on current 
annual tonnage, will be capable of accepting waste through mid-2026.

Leachate Management

Each year we utilize an extensive network of geosynthetic covers to better capture the rain and reduce the impact it 
has on decomposing waste. These covers reduce the volume of leachate that is produced and then must be treated, 
which saves energy, reduces costs, and is better for the environment. In addition, the landfill has a robust 
groundwater monitoring system comprised of 35 wells, which are regularly checked to ensure peak performance and 
compliance with our regulatory permits.

This year we also plan a $100,000 project that will add additional areas of membrane cover to better divert storm 
water. 
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During a Senate appropriations 
hearing, and in response to 
questions from U.S. Senator 
Jeff Merkley, EPA administrator 
says there is an “active 
enforcement case” against 
Coffin Butte.

Coffin Butte submits its 
2023 annual report. To 
the best of Republic’s 
knowledge, the EPA 
remains satisfied with 
corrective actions taken 
two years prior.

The EPA returns to Coffin 
Butte Landfill to conduct 
surface emissions 
monitoring. Inspectors 
note 41 exceedances but 
say there is no pending 
enforcement action. 

Republic Services becomes 
aware of a possible EPA 
enforcement case against 
the Landfill after being 
contacted by Sen. Jeff 
Merkley’s office.

The U.S. EPA conducts surface 
emissions monitoring at Coffin Butte 
Landfill as part of its enhanced focus 
on methane emissions. The inspector 
notes 61 exceedances. There is an 
active gas infrastructure project 
underway during the inspection.

Coffin Butte receives June 
inspection report and works 
with the EPA to make corrective 
measures. This includes adding 
soil cover and completing an 
expansion of the gas collection 
system.

Coffin Butte presents its 
2022 annual report to the 
County. At the BOC’s 
request, Republic submits a 
detailed memo about 
methane emissions.

June 23, 
2022

July 18, 
2022

February 
2024

May 1, 
2024

June 21, 
2024

June 24, 
2024 

June 27, 
2024

2023 ANNUAL REPORT - UPDATES

Methane and the EPA
We understand there has been significant discourse about methane emissions at Coffin 

Butte Landfill. The following two slides provide a detailed overview of the events of the past 

18 months. We hope they also rectify confusion regarding the status of our discussions with 

federal regulators and our ongoing mitigation efforts. 

We have included the below timeline of events to provide transparency and clarity on the 

events to date.

During a webinar, 
Republic discusses the 
2022 and 2024 EPA 
inspections, the email 
from Sen. Merkley’s 
office and corrective 
actions taken at the 
Landfill.

July 8, 
2024

Coffin Butte presents its 2023 
annual report. Commissioners ask 
the landfill to revise the report to 
include information about methane 
emissions and the status of the 
EPA investigation. Republic 
representatives note that they 
have not been contacted by the 
EPA about an enforcement action.

August 6, 
2024

Sens. Ron Wyden and 
Merkley, along with U.S. Rep. 
Val Hoyle issue a press 
release urging the EPA  to 
“thoroughly and expeditiously 
complete its investigation.” 

August 8, 
2024

Coffin Butte resubmits its 
2023 annual report. The 
Landfill is still awaiting 
the official report from 
the June 2024 EPA 
inspection.

August 28, 
2024
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2023 ANNUAL REPORT UPDATES – METHANE AND THE EPA

EPA SURFACE EMISSIONS MONITORING

Republic Services is the first U.S. recycling and solid waste services provider to have its emissions 

reduction target approved by the Science Based Targets Initiative (SBTi). At our core, we are a 

sustainability company, and we understand the community’s concerns about methane emissions.

2022 CORRECTIVE ACTIONS

Republic Services took immediate corrective action following the 2022 EPA inspection, including 

adding cover soil and additional soil along the edges of tarps. 

We strengthened seals around the gas collection piping and completed work on an expansion of 

the Landfill’s gas collection and control system, adding 6 new vertical wells and 9 horizontal well 

collectors. 

As of this submittal, the EPA has given us no indication that it is not satisfied with those mitigation 

efforts.
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It’s important to note that Coffin 

Butte is no different than other 

landfills across the country when it 

comes to EPA inspections. The 

current administration has 

included landfills as part of its 

strategic plan to mitigate climate 

change by reducing methane– a 

known greenhouse gas.

EPA’s priorities have resulted in 

increased inspections across the 

U.S., and a key focus of those 

inspections is Surface Emissions 

Monitoring.

Compliance is high priority for Republic Services and the waste industry. As such, industry 

representatives sat down with the EPA to clarify its approach and expectations. EPA 

representatives indicated that they will sometimes go beyond the regulations while conducting 

monitoring so they can bring to our attention the areas in which we can improve.



2023 REPORT UPDATES – METHANE AND THE EPA

2024 INSPECTION

In June 2024, Coffin Butte was the subject of a no-notice inspection by the EPA. Once again, 

inspectors conducted surface emissions monitoring at the landfill. While we have not received the 

EPA’s final report from that inspection, we do know that inspectors noted 41 surface exceedances. 

The Landfill has already taken corrective actions, including patching tears in the cover tarps and, 

once again, expanding the Landfill’s gas collection and control system.  

At the time of the June emissions monitoring, EPA inspectors said Coffin Butte was not the subject 

of an enforcement action.

ENCLOSED FLARE

Coffin Butte also utilizes flares to burn off excess gas as part of its gas collection system. On July 10, 

2024, DEQ sent a pre-enforcement warning letter to the Landfill stating that it needed to replace the 

existing flare system with a new, enclosed flare to meet regulatory requirements. 

That flare has been installed, the old flare has been decommissioned, and testing on the new flare will be 

completed in the coming weeks.

In addition to the Landfill’s gas control and collection system, Coffin Butte diverts methane-

producing organics out of the waste stream by processing more than 140,000 tons of organic 

material each year at the Pacific Region Compost facility. 

The landfill also partners with PNGC power to generate electricity from gas produced at the site 

– enough to power 4,000 homes.
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Infrastructure (continued)

Because PFAS is ubiquitous in the products we all use, it is present in landfills, including at Coffin Butte. It 
eventually ends up in landfill leachate – a byproduct of waste decomposition that results from rainwater filtering 
through waste mass – and is properly collected and pumped to an on-site storage tank. From there, leachate is 
safely transported to the Corvallis and Salem wastewater treatment plants (WWTPs) – along with other 
wastewater – where it is treated and discharged per regulatory guidelines. 

Some key facts about PFAS at Coffin Butte are below: 

• Coffin Butte does not generate PFAS; instead, it receives it. Our main focus is safely managing PFAS 
through proper landfill operations and partnering with the DEQ to ensure compliance

• Little can be done to reduce PFAS in leachate at the landfill, but manufacturers can reduce future levels by 
limiting the chemicals in manufactured products 

• Coffin Butte works closely with our partners – the Cities of Corvallis and Salem, and their WWTPs – to 
treat leachate generated at the Landfill 

• The 29.7M gallons of leachate generated by Coffin Butte in 2023 is a small percentage of the overall 
wastewater treated at our partners’ facilities. The landfill is in compliance with its permits and regulatory 
requirements.

Coffin Butte remains engaged at the state and local levels and continues working with DEQ and WWTPs as 
regulations evolve. We are committed to serving this community safely and providing a sustainable disposal 
solution centered on environmental responsibility. 

Understanding and Managing PFAS
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Environmental Impact and Monitoring

Annual Environmental Monitoring Report (Groundwater) 

Valley Landfills, Inc., as owner and operator of Coffin Butte Landfill, is committed to being a good neighbor and a 
steward of the environment. We prioritize safe and responsible operations, sustainability, and collaboration with 
regulators at the local, state and federal level. 

In 2023, Coffin Butte landfill was inspected six times by a variety of agencies, including DEQ’s Division of Material 
Management, Metro Regional Government, and the cities of Corvallis and Salem. In addition, we submitted 
annual, semi-annual, quarterly and monthly reports to federal, state and local regulators, in accordance with our 
operational and environmental permits.

The landfill is – and remains – in compliance with its permits and regulatory requirements and was not issued any 
notices of violation by EPA or the Oregon Department of Environmental Quality in 2023. 

The following section of the annual report provides a summary of the water quality monitoring activities at the 
landfill. Environmental monitoring and reporting is required by Coffin Butte’s solid waste disposal permit number 
306, which is issued and administered by the Oregon DEQ. 

Coffin Butte Landfill conducted groundwater sampling in April and October 2023 and completed its annual 
environmental testing of leachate produced by all active and closed waste disposal cells.

No significant changes in water quality were measured. We test for 60 volatile organic compounds in our wells 
along the west-side compliance boundary, and all concentrations were below primary drinking water standards. 
This includes well MW-12S, which is located on the edge of Cell 1, and is the barometer for ensuring that the 
remediation efforts enacted in the 1990s continue to be effective.

Sampling shows that the long-term trend for tetrachloroethene (PCE) at that same well also continues to decrease.
Other VOC concentrations have declined to trace levels at west-side compliance wells and several inorganic
parameters were present above background concentrations. Since the landfill cover was installed on Cells 1/1A in
1996 and landfill gas removal wells were installed in Cell 1 in 1994, the number and concentrations of VOCs have
declined.

Downgradient of the former Closed Landfill, groundwater quality trends are stable as well. The contaminants in 
these areas were from the waste deposited in the old “Burn Dump.” Coffin Butte completed the removal of this 
waste in 2022, eliminating the source of the contaminates. Based on the age of the landfill and completion of 
source removal, it is expected that the residual low level impacts will diminish with time. In addition, piezometer P-
9, a monitoring well that’s used to measure water levels to created the groundwater contour maps,  was re-drilled 
and replaced on July 26, 2023.

At the compliance boundary for Cells 4 and 5 on the east side, the primary drinking water standard for arsenic was
exceeded, but these concentrations represent natural background conditions. In other words, these wells are 
newer, and we are required to test for existing materials (including hard metals, such as arsenic) in the water to 
establish a baseline. These results do not represent a compliance issue at the landfill.

We have re-attached the arsenic memo, previously submitted to Benton County on February 15, 2024, as
“Appendix D” to this report.
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Environmental Impact (continued)

Annual Environmental Monitoring Report (Groundwater) 

Leachate production for the water year 2022-2023 was estimated at approximately 29.7 million gallons. This was
generated by Cells 1 through 5 during the water year ending September 30, 2023. VLI continues to monitor the
secondary leachate collection systems (SLCS) beneath Cells 2, 3, 4, and 5 .

The text portion of the Annual Environmental Monitoring Report (AEMR), trend plots for groundwater quality 
parameters described above, and data tables for east side groundwater monitoring wells are presented in 
Appendix A. The remaining tables, figures and appendices discussed in the text portion of the report are on file at 
the Benton County Health Department.

Annual Environmental Monitoring 
Report (Leachate Management)

The AEMR includes information and data 
from the leachate management program.  
Leachate production and management for 
the water-year October 2022 to September 
2023 is discussed in the report.  The text 
portion of the leachate report can be found 
in section 3.4 of the AEMR.

Again, this is on file at the Benton County 
Health Department.

Title V Air Monitoring Report

While we discussed our gas collection system in detail earlier in this report, it’s important to talk specifically about 
our compliance with our air monitoring (Title V) permit. Air emissions generated at the Coffin Butte Landfill in 2023 
were detailed in a report to DEQ using forms and templates that the agency provided. Highlights are included here:

1. The air emissions generated in 2023 were less than the plant site emission limits (PSELs) allowed under the Title 
V Operating Permit.

2. There were no deviations from the Title V Operating Permit conditions.
3. The landfill did not receive any odor complaints from the public in 2023.

However, DEQ gave us an accounting of nine odor complaints it received during the calendar year. These complaints 
were compiled and sent to us on three occasions, as noted on the chart that appears on the following page. This 
marks a significant decrease from 2022, when DEQ sent a total of 30 odor complaints, compiled and sent on three 
separate occasions.

Page 10

Sampling results at MW-26 and MW-27 were below statistically calculated site-specific limits (SSLs) for most of the 
indicator parameters. Manganese was marginally above the limit at MW-27 for both sampling events. An 
exceedance for magnesium and manganese occurred at MW-26 in April, but concentrations returned to normal 
and below the SSLs in October. DEQ does not require action because monitoring is only required if three results 
from a single well exceed the SSLs.



Coffin Butte Landfill Odor Notices

Month 2016 2017 2018 2019 2020 2021 2022 2023

January 2 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

February 0 0 0 0 2 2 25* 0

March 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

April 0 0 0 1 1 0 0 0

May 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

June 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

July 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

August 0 0 0 0 0 0 4** 0

September 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 1

October 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 0

November 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 2

December 0 0 0 0 0 1 1 6***

*DEQ sent single notification of 25 complaints received between 11/8/21 and 2/7/22
**DEQ sent single notification of 4 odor complaints received from 7/1/22 to 8/16/22
***DEQ sent a single notification of 6 odor complaints in December 2023.

Coffin Butte makes every effort to control the potential for offsite odor and takes all odor complaints seriously. 
During previous community engagement, stakeholders requested that Coffin Butte and the County work together to 
create an improved process for receiving, tracking and resolving complaints, including odor.

We are happy to work with the County on this effort. Because we can investigate more effectively if the report is 
received in real time, we have created a new odor reporting portal on our website, coffinbuttelandfill.com. 

The portal allows residents to notify us, via email, if they detect odor that they believe could be attributed to the 
landfill, and includes key informational fields, including location, time of day and ambient weather or air 
conditions.

Occupational Safety and Health Administration

Coffin Butte will continue to engage with the county in a timely and transparent fashion when it comes to key 
inspections and other noteworthy landfill operations. As you are aware, Coffin Butte was inspected twice in the last 
twelve months by OSHA representatives. These inspections occurred in October 2023 and February 2024 and 
resulted in three citations and fines totaling $580. 

All concerns were immediately addressed, including OSHA’s request that we provide additional respiratory safety 
training for our employees. While that training has already been completed, Coffin Butte has taken the additional –
and voluntary – step to hire a third-party industrial hygienist to conduct air monitoring around the landfill. We will 
follow up when those results become available. 

Coffin Butte places the highest priority on worker safety, and we are committed to providing a safe environment for 
our employees.
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Odor complaints
2023 REPORT UPDATES

Data provided by Benton County

As noted on the previous page, there is not a single, comprehensive system for receiving and 

following up on operation-related complaints at Coffin Butte Landfill.

In addition to the DEQ logs, Benton County provided Coffin Butte Landfill with an excel spreadsheet 

detailing 22 odor complaints received during calendar year 2023. The chart below shows a 

breakdown of those complaints. 

Approximately 54 percent related to odor concerns. These comments were submitted to the county 

in various ways, including telephone, email and via public comment during SWAC and DSAC 

committee meetings. (Note: The “other” category doesn’t include odor. These comments focused on 

operating hours, lighting and noise.)

We never want – nor should we have – offsite odor. We work aggressively to control odor onsite and 

minimize offsite impacts. As stated elsewhere in the report, we are continually investing in the 

landfill’s gas control and collection system to ensure we capture as much gas as possible.
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2023 REPORT UPDATES - ODOR

ODOR MITIGATION

Our other major tool in controlling odors is ensuring that daily cover is in place, as required by our 

permit. Daily cover is a layer of soil, usually six inches deep, or an alternative cover approved by 

DEQ and placed over all compacted refuse received during the day.

In addition to reducing odors, daily cover helps prevent water entry, controls both insects and 

animals feeding on the refuse and reduces wind-blown debris traveling from the working face.

Finally, we keep our working face (the area in which we are actively depositing waste) very small; 

this helps minimize potential offsite impacts from our daily operations.

COMPLAINT LOG BREAKDOWN

At right is a complete accounting of 

operational complaints/concerns 

logged by Benton County in 2023.

Below, is a list of Coffin Butte’s 

ongoing mitigation efforts that 

directly address some of these 

concerns.

One to two roadside 
cleanups per month

Six annual hazardous 
household waste events 
(four in Benton County 
and two in Linn County)

Special waste screening 
and manifests

Waste disposal spot checks

Third-party wildlife study to 
evaluate Great Heron 
Rookeries

550 acres dedicated to 
preservation and non-landfill 
operations
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Summary of Landfill Users

(By County of Origin)
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Landfill Environment Trust Fund

• The Value of the Environmental Trust on 12/31/2023 was $16,868,032.

• The Value of the Environmental Trust on 12/31/2022 was $14,443,964. 

• The Value of the Environmental Trust on 12/31/2021 was $16,224,175. 

• The Value of the Environmental Trust on 12/31/2020 was $14,646,697. 

• The Value of the Environmental Trust on 12/31/2019 was $12,919,311. 

• The Value of the Environmental Trust on 12/31/2018 was $10,622,923. 

A copy of the Certificate of Liability Insurance, showing Benton County as an additional 
insured is presented in Appendix C. 

Environmental responsibility is one of our core values.

The Environmental Trust Fund was created more than 20 years ago as a mechanism to safeguard long-term 
environmental health at the site.  

The Landfill Franchise Agreement specifies how the Trust Fund is to be maintained and requires that all 
accrued earnings and interest remain in the Trust.  The value of the fund tends to ebb and flow with the 
economy but has increased significantly since its inception.
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Environmental and Regulatory Permits
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Summary of Customer Complaints

Month Price
Public Tipping 
Area 
(Coffin Butte)

Other Pacific Region 
Compost Monthly Total

January 0 0 0 0 0

February 0 0 0 0 0

March 0 0 1 0 0

April 0 0 0 0 0

May 0 0 0 0 0

June 0 0 0 0 0

July 0 0 0 0 0

August 0 0 1 0 0

September 0 0 0 0 0

October 0 0 0 0 0

November 0 0 0 0 0

December 0 0 0 0 0

This table was compiled from the verbal complains logged at both Coffin Butte Landfill and the Pacific 
Region Compost scale houses. 

Valley Landfills, Inc. 2023 Complaint Log
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Pacific Region Compost Activity

Pacific Region Compost (PRC) operates under a Solid Waste Disposal Site Permit (Composting Facility No. 1418) issued 
by the Oregon Department of Environmental Quality (DEQ) on January 2, 2020. 

The permit allows PRC to compost Food Waste (Type III Feed Stocks).  Below is a list of the inbound and outbound 
materials at PRC in 2022 and 2023.

PRC did see a drop in both materials processed and in compost sales in 2023, compared with the previous year. This is 
due largely to the termination of a customer contract. We are actively seeking/engaging with potential customers in 
2024.
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Pacific Region Compost Odor Notices
The PRC received, responded to and documented 0 odor notifications in 2023.
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Annual Environmental 
Monitoring Report (AEMR) and 
Executive Summary Trend Plots

Appendix A



Table 4-2: Comparison Sampling Results with SSLs//East Side Compliance Wells
2023 Annual Environmental Monitoring Report – Coffin Butte























Site Map and Well Locations
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Certificate of Insurance
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Arsenic Memo

Appendix D



To: Benton County Commissioners

Date: 2/15/2024

Dear Commissioner Augerot,

During Republic Services’ annual report presentation on Feb. 6, you asked that we follow up with
you on three topics. In this email, I’d like to address your questions regarding arsenic levels in the 
monitoring wells at Coffin Butte Landfill. Thank you for giving me the time and opportunity to come 
back to you with additional information.

We noted in our landfill annual report (page 9) that “the primary drinking water standard for arsenic 
was exceeded” at the compliance boundary for Cells 4 and 5 on the landfill’s east side, but that these 
“concentrations represent natural background conditions.”

This week, we asked our Coffin Butte Landfill consultant, Eric Tuppan, for additional detail. Tuppan, a 
registered geologist, and owner/operator of Tuppan Consultants, LLC., has 40 years of industry 
experience. He founded his Oregon-based geology, hydrogeology, and environmental consulting
firm consulting firm in 2003.

In summary:
• The presence of arsenic in soil and rock in Oregon has been documented by the Oregon 

Department of Environmental Quality with background concentrations specific to 
geographic regions.

• In the Portland Basin, the background concentration is 8.8 milligrams per kilogram; in the
Cascade Range it is 19 milligrams per kilogram; and in the South Willamette Valley (where
Coffin Butte is located) it is 18 milligrams per kilogram.

• Arsenic has been detected in three areas of the landfill since sampling first began in 1991.
These are described in the text that follows.

• There is no data to suggest that the existing arsenic levels are anything other than what is
naturally occurring in the soil, or that leachate is impacting the environment or public health.

As you noted during the Feb. 6 meeting, there was a seepage event that occurred at the Landfill in 
the 1990s. Valley Landfills Inc. (VLI) discovered this issue in 1994, after groundwater monitoring 
samples in well MW-23, located on the south side of Cell 2, showed elevated levels of arsenic.

At the time of the investigation, VLI determined that increased concentrations of arsenic, chloride, 
sodium, and bicarbonate were due to leachate seeping from the south slope of Cell 2. Corrective 
measures, including excavating the south slope of the landfill and installing a gravel drain, fixed the 
issue and allowed groundwater quality to recover over time.
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The groundwater sampling referenced in our 2022 annual report was taken from two wells on the 
eastern side of the landfill, more than 1,000 feet away from the well that’s located south of Cell 2.

These two compliance wells, which were installed in 2011, have had stable arsenic readings for the 
past 20 years, averaging 14.2 micrograms per liter at one site, and 13.3 micrograms per liter for the 
other.

Both these averages are consistent with the background concentrations of arsenic in the Willamette 
Valley, as documented by the Department of Environmental Quality. The steady readings over time 
indicate there have been no leachate releases or impacts on groundwater at these locations.

Arsenic testing at Coffin Butte initially began in April 1991, in well MW-S9 on the landfill’s northeast 
side. This third location has historically had higher concentrations of arsenic, ranging from 27 to 41.8 
micrograms per liter over the past 30 years.

However, it is important to note that the initial sampling at this well – which established baseline 
arsenic levels in background concentrations - occurred prior to the completion of Cell 2 construction 
or any landfilling on the east side of Coffin Butte.

Because this well is more than 1,800 feet away from MW-23, and because sampling occurred prior
to the construction of Cell 2, it is implausible for the readings at this location to have been impacted 
by leachate.

Coffin Butte conducts groundwater sampling twice a year, in April and October, in a set number of 
locations as outlined in our DEQ-approved Environmental Monitoring Plan. That plan also specifies 
the frequency of testing at each well. The most recent sampling at well MW-S9 occurred in 2019 in 
collaboration with DEQ; it is set to be tested again later this year.

As noted in our 2022 annual report, the Landfill was inspected seven times by a variety of agencies, 
including the EPA, DEQ’s Division of Material Management, DEQ’s Division of Air Quality and the
cities of Corvallis and Salem. In addition, we submitted annual, semi-annual, quarterly, and monthly 
reports to federal, state, and local regulators. Coffin Butte remains in compliance with all our
permits and regulatory requirements.

I hope this email provides you with the information you requested. Should you have any follow-up
questions, please don’t hesitate to contact me directly at grough@republicservices.com.

Thank you,
Ginger Rough, Sr. Manager for Public Affairs
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